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Joe Fox,R.F.
State Forester

January 7, 2015

The Honorat™ Larry Teague T Honorable Lane Jean
Arkansas Senate Arkansas House of Representatives
State Capitol tate Capitol

Re: Arkansas Forestry Commission monthly activity report for December 114

Dear Senator Teague and Representative Jean:

Per Act 59 of the 89" General Assembly, 2014 Fiscal Session, Section 48, the Arkansas Forestry
Commission (AFC) is to report monthly fiscal and agency activities to the Joint Budget
Committee. Please find attached the report for .Jecember 2014.

Arkansas’s forests cover approximately 19 million acres or 56 per cent of the State. Since 1978,
forestland has increased by more than 1.5 million acres. A large part of the increas n forestland
acres is due to private non-industrial landowners converting less productive cropland and
pastureland to forestland. To assist with these reforestation efforts, AFC’s foresters provide
written forest management rec nmendations to the private landowners. Our Baucum Nursery
grows a wide variety and large quantity of tree  edlings for sale to the private landowners.
During calendar year 2014, AFC foresters prepared 680 plans on 48,641 acres and tree planting
was completed on 183 tracts for 8,948 acres.

Our AFC foresters and rangers are very involved in protect 2 and helping to maintain Arkansas
as “The Natural State.”

Respectfully yours,

ARKANSAS FORESTRY COMMISSIC |

cc: DFA Director Richard A. Weiss
Secretary of Agricuiture Butch Calhoun

www.arkansasforestry.org



ARKANSAS FORESTRY COMMISSION
December 2014 Activity and Fiscal Report

FIRE PROTECTION

Wildfires: During December, a total of 14 wildfires were suppressed {  a total of 194 acres imed. Ten
year average for the month of December is 76 wildfires for 1,165 acres burned.

Searc and Rescue Assistance: An AFC Benton County crew was called to assist in a search and rescue
for a missing child in Madison County.

Rural Fire Protection: Rural I : Protection (RFP) as sts rural volunteer fire departments with
organization, training and equipment. RFP provides interest-free lo s and administers federal grants to
assist approximately 1,000 volunteer rural fire departments. The RFP shop provides maintenance to AFC
equipment.

In December, 28 rural fire departments (69 firefighters) were provided wildland fire training. There were
4 Department of Defense (DOD) trucks (valued at $542,148.00) picked up from military posts. £~ DOD
Recycling Control Point (RCP) items (valued at $14,126.36) were received for redistribution to VFD’s
such as air horns, and tire pressure gauges.

RFP provided 2 interest free loans through the Rural Fire Revolving Loan Fund to Waldron VFD (Scott
County) for $12,000 for a 1973 Fire Truck with 2000 gallon tank and Gassville VFD (Baxter County) for
$13,691.37 for a 1992 Freightliner with 2000 gallon tank.

The RFP shop completed mainte ace on three AFC vehicles and dozers.

Firev ie;: Firewise staff and district personnel work with fire departments and civic organizations to make
communities sa r from the threat of wildfire through mitigation projects and community education
initiatives. Arkansas leads the nation with 139 active Firewise ¢ nmunities. Recognized communities
display Firewise signs at the city limits.

In December, F :wise staff assisted 42 communities with Firewise renewal efforts, assisted Hasty, Rock
Haven, Cave Creek, Vendor, Curtis, East Camden, and Mt. Judea witt “ommunity Wildfire Protection
Plans, conducted three initial presentations about  : Firewise program, and presented three risk
assessment trainings. Firewise staff presented an educational program at Wilmot School.

Firewise staff visited 13 AFC county and district offices to discuss Firewise programs in their area and
met with 22 fire chiefs to provide information on Firewise. Firewise staff talked with four unty Office
of Emergency Management coc linators about Firewise. Firewise staff provided educational material for
nine Firewise events.






The team conducted the exercise to test and demonstrate its deployment capabilities following a mock
snowstorm in late fall. The exercise was implemented in cooperation with the Arkansas Department of
Emergency Management, the Washington County Emergency Management, the cities of Fayetteville and
Springdale, and personnel from state forestry agencies from across the South.

These professionals are becoming qualified to serve on the Urban Forest Sirike Teams. The teams move
in to evaluate publicly owned trees when a storm creates damage in a community. Their goal is to help
reduce risk to people. They also collect data about the amount of remaining debris, which can be used in
applying for federal disaster aid. Strike teams benefit communities by saving them time and money for
unnecessary tree removal. The Urban Forest Strike Teams also help identify trees that can be safely
pruned instead of removed. Crews in hard hats and safety vests were canvassing streets, trails and parks
in these two communities, practicing mock post-disaster scenarios. The exercise and data collected
during the exercise was provided to the communities.

The mock disaster exercise was implemented to test Urban Forest Strike Team deployment protocol &
AFC procedures; refresh Team Leaders and Task Specialists in the rapid tree risk assessment procedure
used by the UFST; test new field data collection procedures; and, test deployment under the Emergency
Management Assistance Compact. The Washington County Emergency Management and the Arkansas
Department of Emergency Management learned about the professional role Urban Forest Strike Teams
can play during recovery efforts and the type of assistance communities can receive.

Baucum Nursery: AFC’s Baucum Nursery produces hardwood and pine seedlings for reforestation and
afforestation efforts.

Seedling sales for FY15 began on July 15. Sales through the end of December are 959,800 pine;
1,223,550 oak and 723,200 other hardwood.

The field inventory in the nursery beds is complete. Baucum Nursery is estimating 2,345,000 pine
seedlings, 2,779,800 oak seedlings, and 1,177,900 other hardwood seedlings. The field inventory includes
seedlings sold. Not included in these numbers, the AFC is growing 1.2 million hardwood seedlings under
contract for a customer.

At the first of December the Baucum Nursery Manager started the bare root seedling harvest early by
lifting approximately half a million seedlings for one of AFC’s key account customers. Lifting season
officially began on Monday, December 29 and will continue until around the first of March, or when
everything has been harvested.

The AFC Reforestation Manager conducted tree improvement and nursery training for landowners in a
workshop sponsored by Arkansas Forestry Association and AFC in Sheridan with about 45 landowners
and forestry professionals in attendance.

Tree Improvement: AFC’s tree improvement program provides landowners with the highest possible
genetic gain in pine and hardwood seed. One of AFC’s objectives in tree improvement is establishing the
highest genetic gain material in our newest pine and hardwood seed orchards. AFC Baucum Nursery
makes available to landowners the improved varieties of pine and hardwood, which is the result of the tree
improvement program.

The total shortleaf pine cone harvest was 881.75 bushels with 395.375 bushels of advanced generation
shortleaf and 486.375 bushels of improved shortleaf; compared with only 10 bushels of advanced gen



shortleaf and O improved shortleaf last year. Shortleaf cones were not sold; they are all needed for AFC
seed inventory and for the shortleaf restoration program.

The Reforestation Manager measured 4 progeny tests that were due before the end of the year. One
progeny test was a 15 year shortleaf located near Fayetteville. Washington County Forester and crew did
an excellent job of assisting with the data collection. The other 3 tests were close enough to Bluff City
that the Reforestation Manager used the new hire at Bluff City Tree Improvement Complex to assist with
data collection, and allowed time for general training about that part of tree improvement. There are 3
progeny tests left to measure, which are due before spring. Two 20 year old loblolly pine progeny tests are
at Malvern and one 15 year old sweetgum progeny test is at Lonoke.

Best Management Practices: AFC provides BMP training to loggers and timber companies, conducts
courtesy exams prior or during timber harvest operations and addresses logging complaints.

The BMP coordinator attended and participated in the L.ake Conway-Point Remove watershed meeting.

The BMP coordinator attended the second planning meeting for the Southeastern Partnership for Forests
and Water facilitated by Kitty Weisman, and lead by Darcia Routh, with Arkansas Department of Health,
and John Pennington director of the Beaver Watershed Alliance (BMA). The committee is composed of a
diverse group of watershed managers and foresters. One goal of the group is to host a collaborative forum
in March or April, 2015, with presentations on various topics that pertain to drinking water and forested
watersheds.

The BMP coordinator continues to work with the Southern Group State Foresters (SGSF) Water
Resources Committee and SGSF Liaison State Forester Joe Fox. Highlights this quarter are Policy
Updates on the EPA Waters of the United States (WOTUS) Rule. The National Association of State
Departments of Agriculture (NASDA) recently unanimously called on the Environmental Protection
Agency (EPA) and U.S. Army Corps of Engineers (USACE) to withdraw from its proposed Waters of the
U.S. rule. The resolution was approved at the NASDA annual meeting.

Forest Inventory and Analysis: AFC in cooperation with the USDA Forest Service Southern Research
Station is responsible for collecting scientific data from permanently established plots located all over the
state. The plots, each representing 5,937 acres, are strategically located on a three-mile by three-mile grid.
The inventory plots have been generating data since they were established in the 1950°s. Natural resource
managers use the data to make management decisions and follow Arkansas’ natural resource trends
through time.

For December, FIA personnel have measured and submitted data on 73 plots.

COMMUNICATIONS

The Public Information Coordinator (PIC) coordinated AFC Champion Tree Presentation and Program at
Dardanelle Forestry Education Day.
o Three field personnel accompanied the PIC to Council Oaks Park for the presentation.
o 40 children were present from Gifted and Talented program in Dover.
o Champion Tree measurement process, Yell County Champion Tree stories, and forestry
value to Arkansas were primary focus.

PIC assisted with communication plans for a prescribed burn planned with partners at Petit Jean State
Park.















